To: Teachers’ Pension Scheme Consultees and Stakeholders

(List at annex A)

Enquiries.TermsAndConditions@education.gsi.gov.uk

20 June 2012

Dear Colleagues

Update on Workplace Pension Reform (Auto Enrolment) and completion of the consultation on changes to the teachers’ pensions regulations which arise from that
I am writing further to my letters of 13 September and 14 November 2011, and am pleased to be able to update you on progress towards implementation of the Government’s Workplace Pension Reform requirements in respect of the Teachers’ Pension Scheme (TPS).  
I am sorry for the gap between this letter and my previous letters, but, before determining final proposals on the changes needed to the TPS provisions, it was necessary to wait until the Department for Work and Pensions had completed adjustments to the overriding legislation.  Nevertheless, following the completion of this consultation, the final changes will be introduced in time to help employers meet their new responsibilities and to allow teachers to benefit from the new arrangements. 
This letter: 

· provides final details of the proposed changes to the teachers’ pensions regulations (the Teachers’ Pensions Regulations 2010) (“the Regulations”) that are needed in order to make the TPS comply with the new requirements and help employers to meet their new responsibilities under Workplace Pension Reform;

· includes a draft copy of the proposed amendments to the Regulations;

· invites you to provide written comment on these amendments; these need to be e-mailed to the above address by close of play on 18 July; and 

· provides some details on the wider requirements of Workplace Pension Reform and information on where further advice and guidance on those can be found.

Background

The Pensions Act 2008 laid the foundations for a fundamental reform of workplace pensions by requiring every employer to automatically enrol their workers into a qualifying pension scheme, if they are not already in one, and to contribute to that pension.  These reforms are being introduced on a rolling basis from October 2012 to February 2018, with larger employers (and, in turn, their staff) being subject to the new requirements first.

Each employer, therefore, has a date on which they are due to become subject to Workplace Pension Reform; this is referred to as a “staging date”, as determined by PAYE scheme details.  Please note that Local Authority- maintained schools will need to liaise with their Local Authority about when staging will apply to them.  Employers who are already within a year of their staging date should by now have been contacted by the Pensions Regulator with guidance on what the new arrangements involve.  Nevertheless, any employer who is unsure about their staging date, or wants to find further information on what is involved, can contact the Pensions Regulator at: www.tpr.gov.uk/staging.

Workplace Pension Reform and the TPS

As set out in my previous letters, the TPS already meets most of the requirements of Workplace Pension Reform.  Teachers who are already members of the TPS will thus be largely unaffected by the changes.  However, the new requirements mean that there are necessary changes to the TPS arrangements that can affect any member/potential member and some which involve specific groups of teachers or employers.  All stakeholders will, therefore, wish to be aware of the changes needed, and employers in particular will need to be aware of them in order to ensure they are well placed to meet the new requirements that fall on them under Workplace Pension Reform. 
The issues for, and proposed changes to, the TPS are outlined below, with further details on them being set out in the table at Annex B and in the draft regulations attached.  Most of the changes will apply when the employer involved reaches their ‘staging date’.  However, some will take effect when the amending regulations come into force (see Annex B for more details).  We expect that will be on 1 October 2012 in time with the first TPS employers to ‘stage’.  

Auto-enrolment
· Existing members simply remain enrolled in the TPS.
· Staff who have opted out need to be ‘auto enrolled’ into the TPS when their employer ‘stages’.  They can opt out again if they wish.
· An election to become a TPS member will no longer be required for those employments where one is currently needed – with employers simply auto enrolling those individuals where applicable.
· The TPS age limits will be extended to allow membership from age 16 if/where appropriate.
· Part-time staff and staff in further employment (post retirement) who were employed prior to 2007 and are not currently TPS members will need to be auto enrolled when their employer ‘stages’. 
Opting Out or In

· Employees must be auto enrolled first and can only opt out subsequently; i.e. they cannot opt out before joining.  

· Opting in and out will in future apply to each individual employment, so an existing opt out will not apply where an individual is re-enrolled or takes up a new role – which the individual will need to elect to opt out in respect of, if that is what s/he wishes.

· Opt out requests need to be sent via the employer first – to facilitate this opt out, forms may be completed on Teachers’ Pensions’ portal “My Pension Online”.  The individual will indicate the employer’s details which will cause an automatic notification to the employer, who will need to complete promptly their action and forward the form to Teachers’ Pensions.
Other issues
· Employers have a duty every three years from their ‘staging’ date to re-enrol staff who have opted out.    

· The limits on service will not be changed because it is now clear (following further consultation with the Department for Work and Pensions and HM Treasury) that the current TPS arrangements meet the Workplace Pension Reform requirements for the individuals involved.  As now, those with over 45 years’ service, or with more than one part-time job, can remain in the TPS /still be auto enrolled into it, and, whilst they do not accrue the additional service involved, they do continue to gain from family benefit cover and any increase in member benefits arising from increases in salary (and contributions are reduced/not payable accordingly).  

· Employers who employ teachers who retired on ill health grounds before 1 April 1997 and who are still under Normal Pension Age (60), or teachers in a part-time capacity who are already members of the TPS in respect of a full-time post, will need to consider whether they need to offer the individuals alternative pension cover (i.e., those employments will continue not to be covered by the TPS).

The wider requirements of Workplace Pension Reform and additional responsibilities placed on employers
Workplace Pension Reform also places wider responsibilities on employers that are outside of the TPS arrangements – for example, a requirement to communicate the changes to all workers.  Every employer needs to be aware of those responsibilities.  The table at Annex B also covers some of those issues, whilst the attached document, “Preparing for automatic enrolment”, gives further details.  More comprehensive information on what is involved can be found on the Pensions Regulator’s website at: http://www.thepensionsregulator.gov.uk.  

To assist employers to meet their responsibilities, Teachers’ Pensions have put together further guidance and information; this can be found on their website at: http://www.teacherspensions.co.uk.   Over the next few months, Teachers’ Pensions will be adding to that, by providing further guidance, support and toolkits on the issues raised and what needs to be done. 

A copy of this letter will be placed on the Department’s website at http://www.education.gov.uk/.  

I trust this information is helpful, and look forward to hearing any comments you wish to raise.

Yours sincerely

Jeffrey Rogerson

Pensions Policy Manager

Teachers Group

Education Standards Division

Copies to:
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Copies to:

	Unite

Association of Professionals in Education              and Children’s Trust

Association of School and College Leaders

Association of Teachers and Lecturers

National Association of Head Teachers

National Association of Schoolmasters/Union of Women Teachers

National Union of Teachers

Principals’ Professional Council

UCAC

University and College Union

Voice

Local Government Association (see NEOST)

Local Government Employers

London Councils

Association of Professionals in Education and  Children’s Trust

City Technology Colleges Principals' Forum

Foundation and Aided Schools National 
    Association 

Girls’ Day School Trust

Girls' Schools Association

Headmasters’ and Headmistresses’ Conference

Independent Association of Preparatory Schools

Independent Schools Association

Independent Schools Bursars’ Association 

Independent Schools Council 

National Association of Independent Schools and 

   Non-maintained Special Schools 

National Association of School Business             Management

National Society for Education in Art and 

   Design

Society of Headmasters and Headmistresses of 

   Independent Schools

Specialist Schools and Academies Trust

Prudential

Association of Governing Bodies of Independent 

    Schools

Association for College Management

Governors  Wales

Information for School and College Governors

National Governors’ Association
National Employers’ Organisation for School Teachers 


	Association of Colleges

Association of Directors of Children’s Services

Committee of University Chairmen

Colleges Wales

GuildHE 

Sixth Form Colleges’ Forum

University and Colleges Employers' Association

Agency for Jewish Education

Association of Muslim Schools (UK)

Catholic Education Service

Church of England Education Division

Free Church Education Committee

Methodist Church 

Network of Sikh Organisations

Seventh-day Adventist Church

St Cyprian’s Greek Orthodox Primary School

Quaker Peace and Social Witness

Government Actuary's Department

Higher Education Funding Council for England

National Assembly for Wales

Scottish Public Pensions Agency

Teaching Agency 

Northern Ireland Department of Education

WJEC

Education Funding Agency




ANNEX B - Proposed changes to the TPS arrangements/regulations and issues arising as a result of Workplace Pension Reform 

	No.
	Issue/Requirement
	Comments
	Proposed regulatory  changes and when changes would take effect  

(N B: “The Regulations” means “the Teachers’ Pensions Regulations 2010”.)

	1
	Auto Enrolment -  General

	The Pensions Act 2008 requires the employer to enrol jobholders who are not members of an eligible scheme into one on the staging date.  This creates the need for some changes to the TPS auto-enrolment provisions.


	See below.

	1a
	Auto Enrolment and current members of the TPS 
	TPS is a ‘qualifying scheme’ under Workplace Pension Reform auto enrolment principles.  Current members will, therefore, simply remain enrolled – though employers have a duty to communicate with all staff about Workplace Pension Reform.   


	No specific change to Regulations.

At staging date, members simply remain enrolled.

Duty to communicate applies before staging date – see the Pensions Regulator’s website for guidance.



	1b
	Auto Enrolment and staff who have opted out of the TPS 


	Such individuals must be auto enrolled on the employer staging date, although they can, of course, opt out again subsequently if they wish.  An opt out will no longer last until the individual rescinds it and will cease when the employer falls under a duty to auto (re-)enrol the individual (at staging date and every three years thereafter).   


	Regulation 9(3) and (4) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 7(b) and (c) of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from the employer’s staging date.



	1c
	Auto Enrolment and employments where the teacher or employer currently has to elect for the individual to be a member of the TPS. 

N.B.  This does not apply to the majority of TPS employers but does affect those who participate in the Scheme through Parts 2 and 3 of Schedule 2 of the Regulations 
	Requiring an individual to elect to become, or employers to have to elect that an individual becomes a member of the TPS does not fit with auto enrolment arrangements under Workplace Pension Reforms.  In future, there will be no need for an election and employers will simply need to auto enrol new staff into the TPS where the role is assessed as a teaching post covered by the Scheme.  

Current members from these groups are unaffected and simply remain in the TPS. 


	Regulation 6(2) and (3) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 4 of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

From staging date, new employees will be auto enrolled where appropriate.  Existing members simply remain enrolled.

	1d
	Auto Enrolment and 16-17 year-olds
	The TPS will be extended to cover 16 and 17 year olds (in case anyone of that age should occupy a post covered by it) so as to fully align with auto enrolment requirements.


	Regulation 7(1)(a) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 5(a) of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from 
1 October  2012



	1e
	Auto Enrolment And:

· part-time staff employed prior to 01/01/07; 

· staff in further employment prior to 01/01/07 

who are not currently in the TPS

	These individuals will need to be auto enrolled into the TPS when their employers reach their staging date.  The individual can, of course, opt out subsequently if she or he so wishes.    


	Regulation 7(6) and (8) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 5(c) of the draft Amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from the employer’s staging date.



	2
	Opting Out and Auto Enrolment 

	It will not be possible to accept an opt out before an individual is placed (auto enrolled) in the Scheme (though as now, where an individual opts out within three months of joining, the opt out will be treated as if it occurred on the first day of employment, and employers and individuals will get contributions refunded accordingly.) 

 
	For existing staff who are opted out, this takes effect when the requirement to auto enrol (re-enrol) applies, i.e. on the employer’s staging date.

For any new member of staff employed on, or after, 1 October 2012 she or he will need to be enrolled into the TPS and may then make an election to opt out for that employment if s/he so wishes (see below also).



	2a.
	Opting Out applies to each individual employment
	The current “in for all or out for all” opt out arrangements do not fit with Workplace Pension Reform.  Individuals must be auto enrolled in, and have the option to opt out of, each individual employment covered by the scheme. 


	Regulation 9(1) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 7(a)(i) of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from 
1 October  2012



	2b
	Opt Out request to be made to the employer
	Workplace Pension Reform requires that an election to opt out is made to the employer.  In future, employers will need to receive elections and pass those on to Teachers’ Pensions promptly.  “My Pension Online” has been amended to facilitate this.   


	Regulation 9(1) of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 7(a)(ii) of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from 
1 October  2012



	3
	Opting In and Auto Enrolment
	Individuals retain the right to opt back in at any time and, under Workplace Pension Reform, can do so in respect of each individual employment (links to 2a above).
	Regulation 10 of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 8 of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from 
1 October  2012



	3a
	Backdating elections to Opt In
	The provision will be changed to allow this to apply to each individual employment in line with Workplace Pension Reform requirements. 
	Regulation 11 of the Regulations will be changed by regulation 9 of the draft amendment regulations attached. 

Applies from 
1 October  2012



	4
	Re-enrolling staff every three years from the employer’s staging date

	Auto enrolment requires that any individual who has opted out must be re-enrolled on (or near) every third anniversary of their employer’s staging date (except for anyone who has opted out within the previous 12 months) – they can, of course, subsequently opt out if they so wish.


	The amendments to Regulations 6, 7 and 9 of the Regulations mentioned above provide for employers to re-enrol individuals in this way. 

Applies every three years from the employer’s staging date. 

	5
	Scheme limits

· service length capped at 45 years

· service capped at 365 days annually
	The Department for Work and Pensions and HM Treasury have now confirmed that no change is needed to the TPS provisions to meet Workplace Pension Reform requirements in respect of the individuals involved here.  That is, individuals with over 45 years’ service, or with multiple part-time jobs, can continue to be auto-enrolled in respect of each post even if they have met these limits.  Whilst they do not accrue additional service, they do continue to benefit from life and family benefit cover and do benefit from increases in salary and they are not required to make further contributions. 


	No change to the Regulations involved.

Within this, HM Treasury decided not to allow schemes to remove the current service limits, because, under final salary arrangements, that would expose the schemes to financial risks that are disproportionate and unnecessary given that the current arrangements allow individuals to still be members and thereby meet what is required.

In the future, service limits are unlikely to be a feature of the CARE (Career Average Re-valued Earnings) arrangements when introduced (as the same financial risks do not arise) and, therefore, this issue will fall away.  

	6
	Those with a full-time TPS post and a part-time post covered by the TPS
	As is the case currently, only the full-time post can be covered by the TPS and auto enrolment to the TPS should be applied to that post.  

Employers will need to consider if access to an alternative pension scheme needs to be offered in respect of the secondary (part-time) post.  


	No change to the Regulations involved as coverage for the full-time post is expected to always deliver the best pension coverage for the member under the current final salary arrangements.  

In the future, service limits are unlikely to be a feature of CARE arrangements when introduced (as the same financial risks do not arise) and, therefore, this issue will fall away. 

	7
	Those in receipt of ill health benefits who are working as part-time teachers (Pre ’97 ill health pensioners)

	As is the case currently, those still under normal pension age who retired on the grounds of ill-health prior to April 1997, and are thus permitted to do a degree of teaching work without losing the entitlement to the benefits involved, will not be able to rejoin the TPS in respect of that work.   

Employers will need to consider if access to an alternative pension scheme needs to be offered in respect of the secondary (part-time) post.  
	It is a matter of public service pension policy that an individual should not contribute towards a Scheme whilst at the same time being in receipt of an ill-health pension from the Scheme.  

No change to Scheme Regulations involved.


